
 
AGENDA 

 
CITY OF RANCHO PALOS VERDES 

NOTICE OF MEETING OF THE STORM DRAIN OVERSIGHT COMMITTEE 
 

August 14, 2007 
 

CITY HALL COMMUNITY ROOM  
30940 HAWTHORNE BOULEVARD 

RANCHO PALOS VERDES  
 
 

7:00 PM 
 
CALL TO ORDER 
 
 

1. Flag Salute. 
 

2. Roll Call.  (Chair Lyon) 
 

3. Approval of Agenda.  (Chair Lyon) 
 

4. Approval of the Minutes of the meeting conducted on May 30, 2007.  (Chair 
Lyon) 

 
5. Preparation of draft Storm Drain Facts – Relating To The Two Measures That 

Are On The November 2007 Ballot.  (Chair Lyon) 
 

6. Public Comments. 
 

7. Adjournment. 
 

http://www.palosverdes.com/rpv/oversight_water_quality_flood_protection_program/agendas/2007_Agendas/20070814_Agenda/20070530_Minutes_Draft.pdf
http://www.palosverdes.com/rpv/oversight_water_quality_flood_protection_program/agendas/2007_Agendas/20070814_Agenda/20070814_Storm_Drain_Facts_Final.pdf
http://www.palosverdes.com/rpv/oversight_water_quality_flood_protection_program/agendas/2007_Agendas/20070814_Agenda/20070814_Storm_Drain_Facts_Final.pdf




 
DRAFT MINUTES 


 
STORM DRAIN OVERSIGHT COMMITTEE 


CITY OF RANCHO PALOS VERDES 
 


May 30, 2007 
 
 


 
CALL TO ORDER 
 
At 7:05 PM, Chair Lyon called the meeting to order at the City Hall Community Room, 
30940 Hawthorne Boulevard, for the purpose of conducting business pursuant to the 
Agenda. 
 
ROLL CALL 
 
Present: Lyon, Constantino, Curtis, Ott, Wedemeyer 
Absent: None 
 
Also present were Director of Finance and Information Technology McLean, Deputy 
Director of Finance and Information Technology Downs, and Director of Public Works 
Bell. 
 
APPROVAL OF AGENDA 
 
Chair Lyon asked for objections to approval of the agenda as presented.  Hearing no 
objection, Chair Lyon ordered approval of the agenda. 
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF THE MEETING CONDUCTED ON MAY 16, 2007 
 
Chair Lyon asked for objections to approval of the May 16th minutes as presented.  
Member Wedemeyer proposed a clarification.  Hearing no objections, Chair Lyon 
ordered approval of the minutes, as amended. 
 
WATER QUALITY AND FLOOD PROTECTION PROGRAM – RECOMMENDATION 
FOR USER FEE RATE – FY07-08 
 
Director McLean presented points of financial information from the Draft FY07-08 
Budget for the committee’s consideration.  Director McLean outlined various material 
cost increases, including the cost of oil. 
 
Staff answered Member Ott’s question regarding the Tarragon property acquisition. 
 







PREPARATION OF STORM DRAIN OVERSIGHT COMMITTEE REPORT TO THE 
CITY COUNCIL 
 
Member Constantino distributed his written comments on the draft Committee report.  
The Committee discussed Member Constantino’s comments, edited them, and agreed 
to include the amended comments in the Committee’s report. 
 
Director McLean distributed a sample of the Official Property Owner Ballot for the Storm 
Drain User Fee election that ended August 30, 2005, and noted that the property 
owners approved the User Fee to “repair, reconstruct and maintain the storm drain 
system and Install filtration devices to reduce polluted runoff and protect coastal water 
quality”.  Director McLean advised the Committee that it should not recommend 
significant changes to the use of the User Fee that was approved by the property 
owners. 
 
Chair Lyon distributed the Storm Drain Oversight Committee Report – 5/29/07 Draft, 
and identified a few changes to the report since the Committee last viewed a draft. The 
Committee agreed with the changes. 
 
The Committee discussed its recommendation to the City Council regarding any change 
to the FY07-08 Storm Drain User Fee rate.  The Committee agreed to refine the 
recommendation to say that the Committee is sharply divided on the issue, and that the 
User Fee should either be maintained at $86/ERU or increased to the maximum 
permitted of $87.72/ERU for FY07-08. 
 
The Committee discussed and made changes to the Additional Comments and 
Recommendations section of the report, incorporating several of the broad suggestions 
offered by Member Constantino and revised by the Committee during its discussion. 
 
Member Wedemeyer distributed a sample written Summary of the City’s storm drain 
situation and action taken by the City, and suggested that the Committee create such a 
document for use in the 2007 public information process.  No action was taken on 
Member Wedemeyer’s sample Summary.  The Committee agreed to offer the City 
Council to task the Committee with writing a public information summary later in the 
summer. 
 
Member Wedemeyer moved and Member Constantino seconded a motion to adopt the 
Committee’s report as amended. 
 
PUBLIC COMMENTS 
 
There were no public comments. 
 
ADJOURNMENT 
 







Member Wedemeyer moved and Member Curtis seconded a motion to adjourn the 
meeting at 9:24 PM.  Hearing no objection, Chair Lyon ordered the meeting adjourned. 
 
 
________________________________ 
Chair, Storm Drain Oversight Committee 
 
ATTEST: 
 
 
 
___________________________ 
Kathryn Downs, Recording Person 
 








DRAFT – FOR DISCUSSION ONLY 
 


STORM DRAIN FACTS – RELATING TO THE TWO MEASURES 
THAT ARE ON THE NOVEMBER 2007 BALLOT  


 
Prepared by the Oversight Committee for the Water Quality and Flood Protection 


Program 
 


 
INTRODUCTION 
 
The City’s storm drain system consists of pipes, inlets, outlets and natural drainage 
courses. During storms, the system collects and carries storm water runoff to the ocean 
and to other drainage systems beyond the City’s boundaries. Because our City is built on 
hilly terrain—with environmentally sensitive habitat, unstable soil, open space and bluff 
tops—it’s critical that water be directed away from those areas and instead, flow directly 
to the ocean. Good storm drains help prevent erosion, flooding, landslides and reduce 
pollution in the ocean. The City wants to keep the ocean clean and minimize property 
damage and street closures during storms. About 90 storm drains run underneath our 
major streets that are used for commuting.  
 
When Rancho Palos Verdes incorporated in 1973, we inherited our storm drain system 
from the County. The system included more than 300 storm drain pipes; of these, 200 are 
corrugated metal pipes, a popular material used until the mid-1960s. Our metal storm 
drain pipes are over 40 years old—well beyond their expected lifespan. Based on a video 
inspection of a sample of our storm drain system, engineers estimate that about 80% of 
the metal pipes have decayed to the point that they might collapse and/or cause damage 
to nearby properties. 
 
The storms of December 2004, January 2005, and especially February 18, 2005, caused 
widespread damage to public and private property throughout the City of Rancho Palos 
Verdes. More than $12 million of property damage claims were filed against the City.     
 
The City established a Water Quality and Flood Protection Program (the “Program”) in 
early 2005, after completion of a multi-year engineering and financial analysis that led to 
the resident Finance Advisory Committee’s recommendation to establish a dedicated 
revenue source to repair the storm drain system. The Program was formed with a $2 
million transfer into its “restricted fund”. During mid-2005, the City conducted a mail 
ballot election, and the property owners that use the storm drain system approved the 
imposition of a dedicated annual Storm Drain User Fee that they will pay and will be 
deposited into the Water Quality and Flood Protection fund to be used only for storm 
drain repairs. 
 
Information on this program and the associated Storm Drain User Fee follows. The intent 
of this information is to provide the citizens of RPV with relevant facts to prepare for 
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voting on two measures regarding the Storm Drain User Fee that will be on the ballot  for 
the General Municipal Election on November 6, 2007. 
 
 
THE BALLOT MEASURES 
 
Measure l placed on the ballot by the City Council would: 
 


 Establish a 10-year sunset for the User Fee (currently 30 years); 
 


 Establish a voter-enacted resident Oversight Committee for the duration of the 
User Fee; and 


 
 Leaves the User Fee process the same. 


 
Measure 2 placed on the ballot by some residents would: 
 


 Completely eliminate the User Fee, which is the sole dedicated revenue source for 
the Program that cannot be used for any other purpose. 


  
The following pages provide accurate information so that voters can decide which ballot 
measure they support. 
 
FACTS 
 
Progress to Date 
 
Based upon financial history provided by City Staff, approximately $4.3 million already 
has been spent y the City on the Water Quality and Flood Protection Program for high 
priority storm drain repair projects including: 
 


 Design of the $1.8 million Sunnyside Ridge project is completed, and 
construction is expected to begin in late 2007. 


 
 Temporary improvements have been made to the McCarrell Canyon/PVDS catch 


basin in order to improve the capture of debris flow during a violent storm (Cost: 
$150,000). The City Council recently authorized an additional $3 million transfer 
from the General Fund for permanent repairs to the McCarrell Canyon backbone 
system in the neighborhood that experienced flooding and damage on February 
18, 2005.  The project is currently in the design phase, and construction is 
expected to begin in early 2008.   


 







DRAFT – FOR DISCUSSION ONLY 
 
STORM DRAIN FACTS – RELATING TO THE TWO MEASURES THAT ARE 
ON THE NOVEMBER 2007 BALLOT 
Page 3 of 5 
August XX, 2007 
 


 Repairs were made to the Pontevedra Drive storm drain immediately adjacent to 
the site of one of the Western Avenue storm drain failures that temporarily closed 
the road and caused construction delays for months while Caltrans made repairs to 
the storm drain line under Western Avenue (Cost: $317,792).  


 
 Replacement of approximately 145 feet of 24-inch pipe leading to the existing 


coastal bluff outlet that collapsed during the storm on February 18, 2005 at Palos 
Verdes Bay Club, and installation of a polyethylene liner in both the new and 
existing pipe (Cost: $212,993). 


 
 More than 40 failed storm drain pipes have been repaired using the lining process 


at a cost totaling about $1.5 million. 
 


 In March 2007 approximately 90 catch basin debris devices were installed at a 
cost of about $320,000 using Proposition 50 grant monies.  The City will install 
filtration devices in approximately 600 additional catch basins to trap sediment 
and pollutants entering the ocean at a cost of about $400,000.       


 
Catch basin filtration devices protect water quality by reducing dangerous 
pollutants and bacteria from entering the ocean. This will reduce the increasing 
number of deaths of marine mammals, and will improve decreasing fish 
reproductive rates. Storm water runoff is also the primary source of increased 
bacteria levels that have closed many Southern California beaches. 


 
Financial Facts 


 
If approved by the voters at the upcoming election, Measure 2 would repeal the 
Ordinance that was approved by a vote of the property owners who pay the Fee.  This 
means that the City would no longer be able to collect the Fee.  
 
Measure 1 is not a vote for more money.  If approved by the voters, Measure 1 would 
shorten the duration of the fee so that it will end in ten years and cannot be collected by 
the City after June 30, 2016. Measure 1 also would create a mandatory resident oversight 
committee. 
  
Collection of the User Fee during FY07-08 is expected to produce about $1.2 million and 
will be deposited into the Water Quality and Flood Protection fund that cannot be used 
for any other purpose. 
 
Rancho Palos Verdes is the second lowest recipient of tax revenue per capita among all 
South Bay cities. With one of the lowest total spending per resident ratios in the entire 
State, Rancho Palos Verdes is one of the leanest, most efficiently run cities in California. 
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Because we have no large commercial center, we don’t receive a lot of sales tax revenue. 
We have a very low 3% utility user tax (other similarly sized cities collect up to 11%). By 
far the greatest amount of City revenue comes from property taxes, but the City only gets 
1/16th of the 1% property tax pie from the County—that’s very low compared with other 
cities.   
 
No revenue from the Terranea Resort project has been included in the City’s current 
Five-Year Financial Model. The developer has predicted mid-2009 for completion of 
construction; however, the opening of the resort could be delayed due to unforeseen 
circumstances, such as project redesign. While substantial revenue is expected to come 
from the Resort project in the future, significant storms in the interim could pose serious 
risks to RPV citizens and property.  
 
Further, City staff, the City’s Finance Advisory Committee, and the City’s Financial 
Advisor (Fieldman & Rolapp) all have opined that basing a long-term infrastructure 
program on potential future tax revenue from a resort that has not yet been built is not 
consistent with the conservative fiscal planning that has served our City so well in the 
past.  
 
The City expects no other new significant revenue source in the next several years. 
 
The City has already dedicated about $9.1 million of General fund reserves for high 
priority storm drain repairs.  Those reserves were generally accumulated through deferral 
of other infrastructure maintenance projects (i.e. streets, park facilities) and fiscally 
conservative management. The City receives very little discretionary revenue that can be 
used for emergencies or dedicated to long-term infrastructure programs without depleting 
the General Fund reserves below a prudent level. It is expected that General Fund 
reserves will diminish to about $9 million during FY08-09, possibly falling below the 
minimum reserve level established by the City Council. 
 
OVERSIGHT COMMITTEE’S OPINION 
 
The City Council established an independent citizens’ Oversight Committee in April 
2007 to review Water Quality and Flood Protection Program expenditures and to 
recommend a User Fee level for FY 2007-08. In its report to the City Council dated June 
12, 2007, the Committee strongly endorsed the Program and the User Fee by a 5-0 vote 
and stated that: 
 


1)  “Considerably more revenue from the User Fee could objectively be justified, but 
noted that the current User Fee rate of $86/ERU is the maximum permitted by 
law, and could be increased by only 2% per year. (The City Council increased the 
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Fee by 2% to $87.72 for FY07-08). 
 


2) Prudent fiscal management and established City policy require reserves of at least 
50% of revenues. The City’s draft 2007 Five Year Financial Model presented to 
the Committee on May 16, 2007 indicates that unrestricted General Fund 
reserves will decline significantly below the City’s reserve policy level beginning 
in FY 08-09.  This decline in reserves is not advised. The Committee 
recommends that Staff and the City Council adjust future budgets to maintain a 
prudent General Fund reserve level.” 


 
CONCLUSION 
 
Measure 1 would shorten the duration of the Fee from thirty years to ten years.  It also 
would create a mandatory oversight committee composed of City residents.  The 
Committee will conduct an annual public hearing to review: current and projected City 
revenues and expenditures; how the City is spending storm drain Fee revenue, and to 
recommend expenditures of Fee revenue and the amount of the Fee that the City should 
collect each year, up to the maximum authorized by Ordinance No 418. 
 
Measure 2 would repeal the Fee. 
 
ADDITIONAL INFORMATION 
 
You can read more about the Storm Drain Program on the City’s website at: 
http://www.palosverdes.com/rpv/water_quality_flood_protection/index.cfm, including: 
 


 The User Fee Assistance program; 
 User Fee appeals; 
 How the User Fee is calculated; 
 Frequently Asked Questions; 
 Storm drain project descriptions, pictures, location maps and status; and 
 The work of the Oversight Committee. 
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